Year in Review

by Rick Williams

The year 1994 has been great for the New England Flying Disc Association (NEFA). NEFA has seen growth in many areas—from new disc golf courses, to new members—and the potential for 1995 looks even better as 1994 comes to a close.

continued page 3

In this issue 💥

Year in Review	3-4
Air Mail	6
Tr ansit ions	7
Hickory, Pond,	8
Hickory, Pond Kirw England Results	. 10-12
1994 NEFA Golf Points Results	12
Association News	14
New Hampshire States Results	15
Caped Cod Results	16-17
Schedule	

Winter

1994

the New England Flying Disc Association Newsletter

NEFA Year in Review continued from page 1

Some interesting numbers for NEFA in 1994:

1 Permanent Public Pole Hole Disc Golf Course Installed (the first in New England!)

Year in Review

3 New Disc Golf Tournament Sites

22 Tournaments (6 of them new!)

40 Average Participants per Tournament

47 New Members (7 of them women!)

950 Total Tournament Participants!

In 1994, New England saw its first public, permanent, 18 pole hole disc golf course installed. The course is located at Burgess Park in Marstons Mills, Massachusetts. Nine of the pole holes were obtained by having the most players, 272 in the category of participants at a non-permanent pole hole course, at the World's Biggest Disc Golf Weekend last May. One pole hole was won at 1993's "World's Biggest" at Burgess Park for having a large turnout. The Town of Barnstable Recreation Department purchased six pole holes, and the remaining two were obtained using funds the Caped Cod Fish Golf Association has raised over the years. NEFA thanks Lev and Nancy Malakhoff, Lindsey Counsell, and the Caped Cod Fish Golf Association for making a public pole hole course in New England a reality!

There are several other sites in New England where installation of a permanent disc golf course is in the works. The closest to completion is in South Windham, Connecticut thanks to the efforts of Brian Traichel. Twelve pole holes have been pur-

NEFA News is published quarterly by the New England Flying Disc Association (NEFA) and is designed to provide information to its members and promote interest in disc play. The subscription rate, including NEFA membership, is \$10.00 per year.

Any submissions—as in articles, letters, fiction, graphics, illustrations, cartoons, etc.—are welcome. The deadline for submissions is generally two weeks after the quarterly Board meetings. Please include a SASE if you wish to have materials returned or they become property of NEFA News. We reserve the right to print, edit or reject any submissions. Opinions expressed do not necessarily reflect those of the NEFA News staff nor the NEFA Officers.

Send materials to:

NEFA News P.O. Box 4152 Andover, MA 01810-0813

Advertisers: NEFA News is the only publication of its kind in New England and it is growing. Advertising is welcome. Contact the Editor for a media kit.

Copyright 1994 New England Flying Disc Association Andover, MA

NEFA Officers

(401) 846-3236 T.M. Dyer President Toddy Brodeur (508) 376-8708 Vice President (617) 666-5936 **Rick Williams** Treasurer (508) 664-2888 Steve Hartwell **Database Manager** (401) 846-0255 **Bob DeCosta** Clerk (508) 356-4451 Doug Russell **Editor Systems Solutions Publisher** Rick Williams, Contributors

Year in Review

chased and installation should be complete by the spring. Brian is also assisting Carl Emerson in setting up a course in Thompson. Connecticut. Carl has already established a permanent object (posts) course at Roseland Park in Woodstock, Connecticut. The portable NEFA pole holes are already wintering there for Mach II pole hole play. Thanks to NEFA's funds and Roy Doar's work, the NEFA pole holes have been upgraded with a second set of chains to Mach II. Adam Fasciolo and Willie McBride are trying to get a course into Cranberry Park in Norwalk, Connecticut. The park was the site of several Connecticut State Flying Disc Championships in the early and mid 1980's. Toddy Brodeur is attempting to get a course established at the Blue Hills Ski Area in Milton, Massachusetts. The interest at Blue Hills has been good. Talks have been initiated between Jeff O'Brien and the president of the Friends of Harkness to include disc golf at Harkness Memorial State Park, a beautiful setting next to the ocean, near New London, Connecticut.

New disc golf tournament sites in 1994 were in the states of Vermont, Connecticut, and New Hampshire. The first Vermont State Flying Disc Championships were organized by Paul Olander and Todd Sternbach. Brian Traichel held a tournament in Windham, Connecticut and Roy Doar obtained the Hickory Pond ball golf course to host disc golf in Durham, New Hampshire. Other new tournament directors deserving mention include David White for directing his first tournament, held at Normandy Farms last April. Jeff O'Brien put together a 'doubles day' disc event in Harkness Memorial State Park in May. Dave Iones organized a New York State Flying Disc Championship, held at the permanent disc golf course in Mt. Kisco, NY.

Average participation at tournaments has increased in 1994. With an average of 40 participants per tournament, NEFA has doubled the turnouts of a couple of years ago. Record numbers

continued on page 19

Advertisement



Are you having trouble finding the kind of disc you want at the throwing weight you prefer? One solution is to make a call to Disc Golf World, which stocks one of the largest inventories of flying discs in the world. There are golf discs from Innova, Discraft, Lightning, Dynamic, and Wham-O in a full range of weights including 150 class. There are custom discs, classic discs, and a huge

selection of glow-in-the dark discs. Not much of a golfer you say? Well, we have discs for ultimate, TRC, freestyle, guts, DDC, dogs, and for just playing catch.

And there's more than just discs—like unique clothing, towels, minis, three different lines of bags, videos, and too many other items to mention. Drop us a line or give us a call, and we will send you our new 24-page 1994-1995 Disc Golf World Sales Catalogue and you can check it out yourself.



FOR THOSE WHO KNOW THAT DISC GOLF IS MORE THAN JUST A GAME!!

Sign me up for Disc Golf World News. Not only will I get a unique perspective of flying disc sports, but I become eligible for a 5% discount on all orders from the Disc Golf World Sales Catalogue.

\$3.00. I'm curious about Disc Golf World News. Send me an issue and I'll check it out.!

Send me a free Disc Golf Zip/Code World Sales Brochure.

Subscription rates: USA: __\$13.50 for 4 issues or __\$18.50 (for 1st class mail service). Canada: __\$18.50 for 4 issues. Europe: __\$19.50 for 4 issues. Asia, Australia, and Africa: \$21,50 for 4 issues.

Name			
Address.			
City/ST or Prov/Cor	untry		

Phone

Date of Birth

Disc Golf World • P. O. Box 4474 • Overland Park, KS 66204 (913) 648-1905 voice • (913) 648-1116 fax

Dear Editor:

I am currently conducting research for a new book on the history and birthplace of Frisbee playing. (Ultimate Frisbee is being considered as a demonstration sport for the 1996 Olympic Games in Atlanta, GA).

I need to rediscover early Frisbee games, artifacts, competitions and published results. Did any Frisbee clubs or associations exist? Does anyone have an old newspaper clipping or photograph? I especially need samples of Frisbie Pie Pans with Pie Case, the Scalo flying disc, Wham-O Pluto Platters with packaging and any early examples of flying disc type objects. (I will reimburse expenses etc.)

I would like to invite anyone with early (PRE-1965) Frisbee information to please contact me and become part of the process. I will inform everyone involved with this Frisbee research of my final conclusions. Thank you and Smooth Flights!

Victor Malafronte The Original World Frisbee Champion - 1974 PO Box 4020-002 Alameda, CA 94501 (510)814-9639

Discourse

by Lev Malakhoff

It's newand it's news. This summer we planted a complete Mach III polehole course on Cape Cod. Thanks to the great NEFA turnout at the World's Biggest in May, the generosity of DGA and the Town of Barnstable, and our fund-raising efforts, seventeen shiny new poleholes arrived one Friday in July. Our Saturday morning volunteers sweated itout, wrenching and welding our galvanized garden. Counting one won at the previous Biggest, New England now has a public Mach III polehole course.

This year I've been fortunate to play some other courses and have the following observations:

San Diego's Morley Field has some exciting vegetation to play through and over. It does have a fee to play (presently \$1/day to cover maintenance, profit, etc.). There is no reason to expect this fee to remain unchanged now that the precedent has been set. We as players and teachers of future players have an interest in keeping our courses free and should do everything we can to keep them free such as: A. Little Litter: 1. don't litter, 2. pick up litter, 3. give a hard time to those who do.

B. Assist in occasional course upgrades/maintenance (rememberas players we can guide changes that make sense)

C. Support the cost of improvements (our next big expense will be tee signs).

Fort Collins/Denver Area courses are generally longer than ours with holes that play along and across streams, with a lot of pedestrian/ bicyclists travelling through on paved walks. I was unfortunate to loose three of my four discs (the first day!) in a muddy brook. Looking at our courses, Item B is key when we try to minimize conflicts between golf (and other disc) activities and other park users.

In closing - thanks for all of your support - and look for your opportunity to earn bucks in our upcoming tee sign/construction sweep-stakes.

Lev Malakhoff

Transitions

Tom Petrie is moving from Hudson, New York to central New Jersey. At the Massachusetts Flying Disc Championships this year, Tom aced hole one, but unfortunately it was during practice. Maybe next year he'll save the ace for the tournament round.

Colin Browne is moving from Massachusetts to Pennsylvania. Colin has always been a top disc golfer in New England. He won the Borderlands Spring Fling a few years ago and tied for first in the recent Hickory Pond tournament in New Hampshire, before losing the playoff by one stroke.

Edwin "Stick" Dissossway sailed in from Wisconsin for a visit over Thanksgiving weekend. Old timers may remember Stick's early involvement as NEFA co-founder and catalyst. He managed to round up Dave "D.J." Johnson, Steve "The Heave" Hartwell, and Mark "Glide" Ide for some rounds of disc golf at Normandy Farms Campground in Foxboro. Scores were not reported, but assurances were received that Edwin will visit again in 1995 to add comraderie and competition when it's least expected.

Indian Summer Inn-vitational

or

"The Quest for the Green Cap"

by Roy Doar

Durham, N.H. -10/29/94-Yes, it's true! Disc golf is alive and well in New England. In fact, new standards of quality are being set here in several aspects of the sport, namely player comforts and spectator appeal. On October 29th, 36 players met at the Hickory Pond Inn and Golf Course in coastal New Hampshire for a day of luxury disc golf. Proprietors Doug and Libby Baker graciously allowed NEFA's baskets to be set up on their 9 hole par 3 golf course, an idyllic layout featuring raised tees, tree lined fairways, massive rock outcroppings, elevation changes, and of course the Pond. A practice range adjacent to the 6th hole allowed the addition of 2 holes, so the golfers faced 11 admittedly gentle, but nonetheless beautiful, holes averaging nearly 275 feet. Along with the classic benches and tee markers, the tees sported "bagstands", put up just for the event. A few hours of woodworking with leftover 4 x 4's, a 2 x 10, some plywood, some 3/4" dowels, and a coat of white latex were all that was needed to create an amenity which many agreed should become a standard of the game. The luxurious Hickory Pond layout provided the inspiration and proved to be perfect spot for their debut. Other highlights included a morning coffee, bagel, and fruit buffet, a homemade chili lunch with the works and a pair of custom maple candies for each entrant. The 2nd round had 2 "closest-to-the-pin" holes; one for the 32 open division players and one for the 4 non-open division players. Each winner will receive a year's subscription to Disc Golf Journal. Other tourney prizes were golf bags, golf towels, discs, D.G.J. minis, maple syrup, and a Hickory Pond ensemble: a T-shirt, a sweatshirt, and to the Open division winner, the coveted "Green Cap".

As NEFA members are used to off-season conditions at tournaments aptly named "Frozen Fruits" and "Frostbite Open", the players were ready for a blustery day, but instead were treated to perfect weather - light breezes, filtered sunshine, low 70's - truly Indian Summer in N.H. Midway through

the first round, many witnessed the dynamic landing of a resident Great Blue Heron into the reeds fringing the pond. With a timely call of "Fore!", more than one player was ducking for cover. However, it was not the only "bird sighting" discussed over the hot chili which awaited the golfers at the clubhouse. After the 1st round of 22 holes, Steve Hartwell led the pack with a sparkling 11 under par, 2 strokes ahead of Colin Browne and 4 ahead of a trio of perennial power arms, Brent Sanderson, Pete Anderson, and Bob De-Costa. Mother-daughter twosome of Tami Melish and Christina Bordieri were neck and neck in the Women's division while young Tom Dyer was alone at the top of the Junior division.

The lead foursome's afternoon round was a classic back and forth struggle, and as they faced the final hole, Browne, having played bogeyless golf for 43 holes, led Sanderson by 2 strokes. Browne had birdied the hole an hour earlier, so it appeared to all involved that the pre-announced playoff on a custom 400+ foot hole from the 5th tee over the pond to the 1st pin would not take place. But, after shanking his drive, Browne "missed the window" in his sidearm attempt to save par, then laid up and blew his bogey putt! Greedy, lazy, tired, or dumb? You decide. Understandably stunned, he and Sanderson headed to the 5th tee, as the word spread of a tie and a gallery hurriedly assembled around the 1st "green". Following unimpressive drives, Sanderson "parked" his 150 foot approach, forcing Browne to sink his 40 foot putt to stay alive. Still a bit shaken no doubt, his bid was off line. Sanderson, a standout in this year's NEFA series, topped off the season in style as he "wished" his wrong-side putt into the basket to win and take the "Green Cap", while the crowd showed its appreciation to both players.

As Hartmut Wahrmann said, referring to his time at the U.S. Open, "It's like a big family". That is nowhere more true than in New England where established courses are few and where the season is short. In fact, the 100+ NEFA members support Disc Golf with a passion. Note that Burgess Park on Cape Cod was one of three courses in the world to win a set of Pole Holes in this year's "World's Biggest". Yes, our courses are a bit shorter, but our woods are a bit thicker.

continued on page 18

1994 New England Flying Disc Championships -- Open Division

			Disc	Golf		-		Disca	thon			MT	A		-	A	ccura	су		DD	C	Frees	tyle	Ove	erall
Name	Rd 1	Rd 2		Total	Place	Pts	Prelim	Final	Place	Pts	Prelim	Final	Place	Pts	Rd 1	Rd 2	Final	Place	Pts	Place	Pts	Place	Pts	Pts	Place
Jeff O'Brien	49	45	45	139	1	53	2:33	3:04	3	51	10.64	11.10	7	53	17	16	11	2	52	1	53	3	49	311	1
Toddy Brodeur	47	51	45	143	3	51	2:37	2:49	2	52	9.39		5	49	14	10		7	47	1	53	1	53	305	2
Sunny Cade	48	48	54	150	12²	41.5	4:02		20	34	7.83		12	42	14	14	15	1	53	2	51	2	51	272.5	3
Dave Johnson	50	50	48	148	9 ²	44.5	3:07		7	47	8.57		7	47	9			18³	35	3	49	34	39	261.5	4
Rick Williams	49	51	55	155	17 ²	36.5	2:53	2:26	1	53	8.13		9	45	7			27²	26.5	3	49	3	49	259	5
Walter Dunbar	54	51	61	166	222	31.5	3:21		12	42	7.30		17	37	10	10		13	41	2 ^N	45	4	47	243.5	6
Greg Black .	50	57	51	158	20	34	3:40		16	38	6.43		23	31	13	9		8,	44	2	51	5	45	243	72
Kraig Steffen	51	51	48	150	122	41.5	4:06		21	33	7.45		16	38	13	12		- 5°	48.5	34	43	34	39	243	73
Tom Whiffen	46	49	50	145	6	48	3:06		6	48	6.70		22	32	7				26.5	34	43	2 ^N	41	238.5	9
Ted Oberhaus	50	44	46	140	2	62	2:48	DNF	4	50	10.75	26.6 5	4	50	9			183	35	12	47			234	10
Kyle Black	59	58	56	173	24	30	3:24		13	41	7.60		14	40	8			21°	30.5	2 ^x	45	4	47	233.5	11
David Jones	47	51	49	147	72	46.5	3:17		9	45	9.50	8.54	3	51	5				24.5	10	47		40	214	12
Willie McBride	59	54	53	166	222	31.5	3:47		17²	36.5	7.46		15	39	4			312	22.5	4 ⁿ	41	1"	43	213.5	13
Marc Linden	54	48	47	149^	27	27	4:00	000	19	35	6.11		26	28	11	4		15	39	4W	41	2"	41	211	14
John Fanning	58	40	-	1	26	28	2:48	SCR	- 5	49	6.80	0.30	21	33	11	SCR		16 ²	37.5 44	4	47	Б	45	194.5 180	15 16
Carl Emerson Brian Traichel	51 58	49	51	151	143	39					9.54 6.90	9.28	19	52 35	13 8	9		218	30.5	5W	39	114	43	170.5	17
Paul Browne	47	54 51	58 50	170 ^A	31 9 ²	23 44.5	3:18		10	44	7.66		13	41	10	9		14	40	-	35	•	43	169.5	18
Doug Russell	47	50	47	144	42	49.5	3:18		172	36.5	6.20		24	30	15	12	9	4	50					166	19
Colin Browne	48	51	48	147	72	46.5	3:19		11	43	NC		28	26	13	9	-	8,	44					159.5	20
Dale Fuller	54	47	50	151	143	39	3:28		14	40	5.12		27	27	12	13		<u> 52</u>	48.5				-	154.5	21
Steve Gaylor	52	49		- ' - '	25	29	3:35		15	39	8.94		6	48	8			218	30.5					146.5	22
Tom Petrie	58	59	59	176^	33	21	3:10		8	46	7.87		11	43	8			218	30.5					140.5	23
Chris DePaola	61 ^A			170	35	19	0.70				7.29		18	36	11	SCR		162	37.5	4	47			139.5	24
Peter Anderson	48	50	46	144	42	49.5	1			-	NC		29	25	10	12		8,	44				-	118.5	25
Brent Sanderson	52	48	49	149	11	43	*************				7.94		10	44	8			218	30.5			••		117.5	26
Everett Evans	49	49	54	152	28	26		· · · · · · ·			8.35		8	46	11	11		8,	44					116	27
Roy Doar	54	-51	56	161	21	33					6.81		20	34	- 8			21*	30.5					97.5	28
Jamie Demarest	52	49	50	151	143	39									15	12	10	3	51					90	29
Scooter Feely	52	52	52	156	19	35									9			183	35					70	30
Cory Theberge	71	59	67	197^	34	20					6.18		25	29	3			33²	20.5					69.5	31
John Dwork																						1	53	63	32
Steve Scannell																						2	51	51	33
Helmut Traichel	71"				50	4														5**	39			43	34
Mark Mudgett	57	52	56	165"	382	15.5									5				24.5					40	35
John Mahan	51	54	58	163 ^N	37	17									4			317	22.5					39.5	36
Matt Allen	53	52	50	155	172	36.5																		36.5	37
John Weber	57	56	59	172 ^N	42	12									3			332	20.5					32.5	38
Michael Shay	59	58	60	177"	43	11									1			35	19					30	39
Jeff Morris	52	53	57	162*	29	25																		25	40
Paul Raffaelle	51	58	56	165^	30	24																		24	41
Jeff Damien	55	59	58	172*	32	22																			43
Adam Fasciolo	50	56		162*	36	18																		18 15.5	44
Kevin Chassie	52	57	56			15.5																		14	45
Vincent Fitzpatrick	59	55	54		40	14					-													13	46
Scott McQuilkin	60	56	55	171"	41	13										\vdash								10	47
Rob Hodgin	64 58	63	59 66	186 ⁿ	44	10																		9	48
lan Gaylor		64		193"	46		-													-				8	49
Ted McIntire Brien Hennrikus	60 60	64 64 ^N	69	193.	47	8										ļ								7	50
Steve Ditter	61"	04		<u> </u>	48	6								\vdash		\vdash								6	51
Chris Tipper	63 ⁿ		 	 	49	5										 								5	52
Fric Black	102"	 	 	 	<u>51</u>										-	 			-					3	53

1994 NEFA Golf Points Results

Who		Maine States 6/4-5	CT States 6/25	Ri States 7/23	MA States 8/27	NH States 9/17	New England's 10/1-2	Total NEFA Points
's Open D	ivision							
Peter	Anderson	23.0	22.0	15.0	24.0	28.5	19.5	132.0
Jeff	O'Brien	24.0	25.0		28.0	31.0	23.0	131.0
Kraig	Steffen	22.0		17.0	24.0	26.0	11.5	100.5
Rick	Williams	17.5	16.5	10.0	19.5	26.0	8.5	98.0
Douglas	Russell	12.5	7.5		27.0	28.5	19.5	95.0
Tom	Whitten	14.5	20.0	12.0	16.0	11.0	18.0	91.5
Todd	Brodeur .	16.0	18.0	2.0	13.5	19.5	21.0	90.0
Jim	O'Hara	20.0	22.0	13.0	19.5	12.5		87.0
Brent	Sanderson	10.5	16.5	15.0	16.0	16.0	13.0	87.0
Dave	Johnson		14.0		29.0	16.0	14.5	73.5
Stephen	Gaytor	12.5			24.0	30.0	3.0	69.5
Carl	Emerson	6.0	24.0			26.0	10.0	66.0
Hervey	Brandt	21.0	22.0	15.0				58.0
Colin	Browne	19.0	19.0				16.5	54.5
Brien	Traichel		6.0		2.0	1.0	1.0	10.0
John S.	Feely	2.0	4.0		20	10	4.0	10.0
Everett	Evans					3.0	3.0	6.0
Hal	Hunt	·		3.0	3.0			6.0
s Novice (Mark Jeff Michael	Division Mudgett Damien Shay		4.0 5.0 3.0	3.0	3.0	1.0	4.0 6.0 3.0	13.0 11.0 11.0
men's Oper	Division Doyle	2.0						2.0
Joy	Hartwell				1.0	1.0		2.0
Nancy	Donnelly	1.0			0			1.0
reality	Consisty	1.0						1.0
nen's Novi	ce Division							
Tami	Melleh	1.0	2.0	1.0	1.0	1.0	1.0	7.0
Cathy	Kelly		1.0					1.0

New England Championships - Women's Results

			Disc	Golf	Accu	racy	O,	Overall		
Name	Rd 1	Rd 2	Rd 3	Total	Place	Pts	Place	Pts	Pts	Place
Lisa Weber	72	71	96	239	4	1	1	4	5	1
Christina Bordieri	59	62	60	181	1	4			4	2
Tami Melish	66	60	64	190	2	3			3	3
Mary McIntire	61	69	65	195	3	2			2	4

NEFA



Join the **New England Flying disc Association** (NEFA)



"Promoting Flying Disc Sports in New England"

Annual Membership includes

A NEFA mini disc (first time members) Quarterly newsletters Mailings of tournaments and special event announcements Discounts on discs, T-shirts, and tournament entry fees

Events include

-- Disc Golf -- Distance -- Accuracy -- Double Disc Court ---- Discathon -- Freestyle -- Maximum Time Aloft --

Divisions include

Open -- any player Men's -- Novice, Intermediate Women's -- any woman Women's -- Novice Junior -- 15 years or younger

NEFA sponsors a number of formal and informal tournaments each year. NEFA provides entertainment for benefits, festivals, and fund raisers. NEFA provides schools with clinics, workshops, and entertainment.

> New England Flying disc Association Membership Form

- X	

Name:					
Address:					
Home Phone: (``	_	Work Phone: ()	

Send your check for \$10 per year, payable to NEFA, along with this form to:

NEFA, PO Box 4152, Andover, MA 01810-0813

Association News

Minutes of the NEFA Board Meeting, Nov 3, 1994

- 1. Minutes from the previous meeting were reviewed from NEFA News and accepted.
- 2. The Treasurer's report was amended to include the accounts receivable from the Maine State Championships. The report was accepted as amended.
- 3. Data Base report: a) Steve needs tournament directors to send names, renewals, etc. to him after, the tournament. b) Tournament mailings by NEFA vs Tournament Directors was discussed. For now, Tournament Directors will do the mailing. c) Another postcard mailing to increase 1995 membership was discussed. Further discussion is needed. d) There are 117 current members, however, more recruiting is needed. e) NEFA points will be tabulated in time for the newsletter.
- 4. Newsletter: a) An election page flyer is needed for members to vote. b) A reminder that 1995 renewals are due. c) The Fall newsletter is paid for. d) Items for future newsletters should be sent to the NEFA PO Box and not to Doug.
- 5. Trailer: The trailer is in good shape and currently resides with Roy Doar.
- 6.Pole Holes: a) Getting hoops for the bottom of the second set of chains was discussed.b) The number plates need embellishment.
- 7. Incorporation of NEFA was discussed. All thought is was a good idea, but we need a person to spearhead the project and the finances to support it.
- Plans were made for the NEFA Fundraiser. Two rounds of golf and a closest-tothe-pin contest was decided.
- 9. Upcoming Events: a) RI Frostbite Golf Jan 14. b) Indoor Disc/Footbag Feb 4.
 c) Frozen Fruits Golf Feb 25. d) Blue Hills Golf (World's Biggest) May 6 & 7.
- 10. From the Floor: a) Should there be State Representatives responsible for overseeing the disc events in their New England state? b) Should NEFA buy a plaque to list past and future winners of the New England Championships (or other tournaments?). c) Should NEFA get a new logo and have a logo contest? d) Should NEFA have bumper stickers printed? e) Does the NEFA charter need amending? f) What to do about publicity?
- 11. Presidents Thoughts: a) Tim has been assisting those interested in disc golf by providing information on obtaining pole holes and setting up courses. He will continue to provide this service. b) Mark Mudgett's letter was discussed concerning the Massachusetts Championships. All agreed consistency in golf divisions is needed at all tournaments, c) Receiving bids for state tournaments was discussed.

Meeting adjourned at 9:45pm.

Submitted by Bob DeCosta, NEFA Clerk and Rick Williams, NEFA Treasurer

New Hampshire State Championships

							<u> </u>
	GC	DLF			FREESTYLE	DISCATHON	OVERALL
NAME	R1	R2	Tot	RANK	RANK	RANK	RANK
*** OPEN ***							
O'BRIEN, JEFF	58	52	110	1	2	4	1
WILLIAMS, RICK	59	57	116	5	2	1	2
BRODEUR, TODDY	60	59	119	12	1 1	5	3 4
GAYLOR, STEVE	57	53	110	2	6 4	11 2	4
IDE, MARK RUSSELL DOUG	62 54	58 57	120 111	14 3	6	11	6
HARTWELL, STEVE	58	61	119	12	B	6	7
STEFFEN, KRAIG	58	58	116	5	10	10	8
MYER, T	61	59	120	14	7	7	8
EMERSON, CARL	59	57	116	5	3	10	
CADE, SUNNY	61	57	118	8	3	11	
MCBRIDE, WIL	66	63	129	27	5	9	11
SOUTHWICK, JASON	59	59	118	8	4	13	
MCWILLIAMS, BILL	59	59	118	8	7 2	14 15	1
VANZANT, TED	62 57	61 63	123 120	20 14	8	16	
JOHNSON, DAVE	60	63	123	20	8	17	
OHARA, JIM STERNBACK, TODD	66	63	129	27	6	17	
ANDERSON, PETER	53	58	111	3	19	.,	
BERMAN, SCOTT	55	63	118	8	20		1
GRIFFITH, DANIEL	59	61	120	14	21		
SNADERSON, BRENT	57	63	120	14	21		
CANUEL, TODD	65	62	127	26	12	23	1
FULLER, DALE	56	66	122	19	24	25	i
AFFONSO, JOHN	68	66	134	32	12	25	į
WHIFFEN, TOM	59 66	65 60	124 126	22 23	26 27		1
ALLEN, MATT BLANEY, JEFF	62	64	126	23	27		i
DOAR, ROY	61	65	126	23	27		
DECOSTA, BOB	66	63		27	30		1
LYNCH, BRYAN	61		129	27	30	i	j
PYLE, SCOTT	63	68		31	32		
MORSE BOB	67	75	142	33	33		
ADVANCED							İ
DIAMOND, MIKE	65	74		1			
EVANS, EVERETT	65 65	61 65	126 130	2 3			
LOVERING, ANDY	66	69		4	5		
TRAICHEL, BRIAN PETROSH, RICH	68	70		5	"		1
PETRY, TOM	69	64		6	8		
SMITH, MIKE	76	76		7			1
ESLEECK, DARRYL	79	76		8			1
NOVICE							
MAHAN, JOHN	70	69		1		1	
FITZPATRICK, VINCEN				2			
MATHER, MIKE	76 70	70		3 4			
SHEA, MIKE	78 79	74 77	_	5			
MUDGETT, MARK TRACICHEL, HELMUT	79	• • •	79	6			
MCUILKIN, SCOTT	80	75		7	İ		
TERTINEK, JASON	82	79		8			
LOVERING, BOB	84	79	163	9	i		
MCNULTY, BRYAN	86	78		10			i
FELTUS, WILL	102		102	11			
*** WOMEN'S OPEN *							1
HARTWELL, JOY	67	74 77		1 2	i		
GUADAGNO, DINA	68 66	"	66	3			
ROWE, KELLY	76		76	4		1	
ESLECK, BARBARA *** WOMEN'S NOVICE			, 0	7			1
BORDIERI, CHRISTIN		74	155	1	1		
MELLISH, TAMMY	82	79		2			
MCINTRIRE, MARY	85	95		3			
MAHAN, LISA	93	97		4			
FELTUS, ALICIA	98		98	5			
					1	1	1

1994 Caped Cod Open - Burgess Park at Marstons Mills

Divis	Q 151	200	Total	Piace	AIM	Place	FIRST	LAST	IOWN
Junio	rs'		•					1001	10111
JR	; 50	69	119	1	N/C		Топ	Dyer	Newport
Л	66	56	122	2	N/C			Desch	Montpelier
JR.	50	74	124	, 3	N/C	 -		Afionso, Jr.	Newport
Я	63	1 62	125	4	N/C			Walker	Newport
JR	68	66	134	5	-		Eric	Desch	Montpelier
JR	74	62	136	. 6			Michael	Esleeck	Tiverton
JR	70	70	140	7	N/C			Bolsover	Sandwich
Я	88	80	168	8				Verissimo	E. Falmouth
Ŗ	99	93	192	9			Nichole	Verissimo	E. Falmouth
Wom	n's Nov	rice						1	C. Tamiobili
WN	59	62	121	1 1			Carol	Hinton	Hyannis
WN	59	62	121	2				Melish	Foxboro
WN	61	67	128	3	1			McIntire	Framingham
WN	76	72	148	4	N/C	!-		Tyler	Framingnam
WN	DNF	53		5	1			Carapezza	Hyannis
WN	DNF	79		6	1 .		Sherry		South Dennis
	Novice							 	- Country
MN	51	48	99	1			John	Mahan	Holliston
MN	53	54	107	2				Fasciolo	Norwalk
MN	52	58	110	3				Mudgett	Hopkinton
MN	56	58	114	4				McIntire	Framingham
MN	63	58	121	5			Michael	Shay	Millis
MN	64	59	123	6			Dave	Clark	South Dennis
MN	64	60	124	7			John	Weber	Framingham
MN	73	75	148	8	N/C		Jason!	Tertinek	Newport
MN	54	DNF		9			Marc	Vega	W. Barnstable
MN	DNF	55	!	10				Steele	Hyannis
MN	64	DNF	<u> </u>	11		, i	Dave	Dietrick	Marstons Mills
MN	68	DNF		12	N/C		David		W. Yarmouth
MN	69	DNF	i	13			Jason	Frederickson	W. Yarmouth
Womer	's Oper								
WO	63	73	136	_1'			Barbara		Tiverton
WO :	72	70	142	2			Nancy!	Donnelly-Malak	noff Centerville
WO :	72	74 .	146	3			Lori	Andres	W. Barnstable
	71	79 ;	150	4			Lynda!	Verissimo	E. Falmouth
Wen's A	dvance								
MA .	58	59	117	1				Malakhoff	Centerville
VIA .	62	61	123	2				Gakeler	N. Syracuse
MA .	61	64	125	3			Lindsey (Centerville
/A	64	62	126	4			Darrell E		Tiverton
AA	65	67	132	5		-		lubbard	Newbury
AA :	69	71	140	6			John E		West Suffield
	75	75.	150	7			Mike!\	/erissimo	E. Falmouth
len's O	<u>pen</u>								

Saturday, October 15th, 1994

Box Scores

1994 Caped Cod Open - Burgess Park at Marstons Mills

Divisio	1st	2nd	Total	Place .	ATM	Place.	PRSI	ASI	IOWN
MO	52	50	102	1			Peteri	Anderson	Nashua
MO	51	53	104	2	7.68	5	Steve	Hartwell	N. Reading
MO	52	53	105	3	N/C		Dan	Desch	Cotuit
MO	51	54	105	4	6.50	9	Jim	О'Нага	S. Dartmouth
MO	52	54	106	5	7.31	7	Brent	Sanderson	Sutton
MO	56	51	107	6	7.71	3 .	Tom	Whitten	W. Roxbury
MO	54	55	109	7	7.70	4	Toddy	Brodeur	Millis
MO	55	56	111	8	N/C		T.M.	Dyer	Newport
MO	56	56	112	9	1-11-		Dan	Griffith	Marstons Mills
MO	58	54	112	10	7.54	6	Bill	MacWilliams	Spencer
MO	58	54	112	11	7.29	8		Williams	Somerville
MO	55	58	113	12	+	 	Bob	DeCosta	Newport
MO	58	57	115	13	1.56	11	Doug	Russell	Ipswich
MO	60	55	115	14	10 30	2		Johnson	Monson
MO	59	59	118	15	-,	:	Scott	Pyle	Dover
MO	60	60	120	16				Allen	Millis
MO	62	59	121	17	6.35	10	George		Montpelier
MO	59	63	122	18	N/C			Affonso	Newport
MO 1	70	52	122	19	N/C		Charles	Parker	Fall River
MO	63	62	125	20	1170		James		Hyannis
MO	65	62	127	21	N/C	1 -		Canuel	Cranston
	70	61	131	22	14/0			Klassner	Newport
MO	64	DNF	131	23				Hakala	Centerville
MO MO	70	DNF	-	24	-	, , , ,	David	Baker	Osterville
MO	93	DNF	-	25	 - 			Hedderig	Marstons Milis
	PECARI		0	+ 23	N/C			Doar	Newfields
			0	-,-	11.31	1	Mark		Auburndale
	DRECAR				11.31	 -		Lunedei	E. Sandwich
			. 0					Lunedei	Sagamore
	RECAR							Procopio	Sandwich
MOSO	DRECAR	Ψ	0_	+	- 		MENTONIE		
		<u> </u>		SECON	00: 01	010 41	OT FINISH	N/C=NO CATC	

Saturday, October 15th, 1994

Schedule Frostbite Open January 14 T.M. Dver Newport, RI 401-846-3236 **New England Indoor Champs** February 4 **Todd Brodeur** John Smith Soccer Center Milford, MA 508-376-8708 Frozen Fruits Classic February 25 Doug Russell Ipswich, MA 508-356-4451 Worlds Biggest Disc Golf W/E May 5 & 6 **Todd Brodeur** Blue Hills, MA 508-376-8708 Maine State Championships June 24 JoAnn LaPointe Old Orchard Beach, ME

NEFA News makes the best effort to make these schedule listings accurate. However, we cannot be responsible for miscommunications and misprints. Please confirm the dates and locations prior to making plans and traveling.

Hickory Pond continued from page 9

Unscheduled:

event. First, the Bakers for providing the venue and the hospitality. Without their open-mindedness, a taste of luxury disc golf in New Hampshire would still be just a pipe dream. Also, an enormous thank you to my wife, Kathy, whose patience and support helped keep this 1st time T.D. on track and who, by setting up the lunch buffet, allowed me to play. Finally, thanks go to all the players who came and showed the public how stylish and fun our sport can be. By respecting the environment ("no cleats on the greens") and by truly acting as golfers, we can look forward to the tourney being an annual, if not a semi-annual, event. Nice job, folks! Thanks and come again.

In the "last but not least" department, a big "Thanks!" goes to Doug Russell. Those bushels of apples that appear at "Frisbee Central" at our Fall tournaments are courtesy of Russell family orchards. The NEFA News which magically appear in our mailboxes every couple months are the result of Doug's many hours of editing, compiling, and (ugh!) typing. Maybe if he could spend a bit more time practicing his putting, he would be better than merely 3rd place...a spot which he has owned for most of the year. Just kidding, Doug. We're lucky to have you. See you all at the "Fruits", and remember, — drive carefully—but putt even more carefully.

NEFA Year in Review continued from page 4

showed up for the Connecticut, Massachusetts, New Hampshire, and New England State Flying Disc Championships this year. The other disc sports saw in increase in participation, too. The summer of 1994 saw a second season of double disc court in Weston, Massachusetts. The pick-up games were played until dark and then the real fun began when the lights came on. Play abruptly ends when the lights go out, sometimes in the middle of a double touch situation! Many players tried accuracy, maximum time aloft (MTA), and discathon for the first time at the state tournaments. More people tried their hand at freestyle with the introduction of an amateur division at the New Hampshire State and New England Flying Disc Championships. Even some juniors got into the act, with Little John Affonso and Tommy Dyer putting on a fun show at the Rhode Island State Flying Disc Championships. Tommy also freestyled at the Connecticut State Flying Disc Championships with not-so-junior, first-time styler Lev Malakoff. Freestylers around New England traveled more often this year to gather for casual jams.

Where can NEFA do better in 1995? Although 1994 saw an increase in total membership, the number of current members renewing was lower than usual. NEFA loses too many members every year. This trend must be reversed. Do you realize for the \$10 membership fee you receive \$17 worth of material?! Where else can you get a bargain like this! Ten dollars is less than most people spend for *one* dinner, or for a movie ticket and popcorn, and that's for *one* evening, not one year. Please renew for '95.

For 1995 let's all keep the positive momentum going by encouraging former members to renew, enlisting new members, volunteering to help with various NEFA activities, trying out other disc sports (good cross-training for disc golf!), and seeking out more land for disc golf. See you in flight!

Schedule Frostbite Open January 14 T.M. Dver Newport, RI 401-846-3236 **New England Indoor Champs** February 4 **Todd Brodeur** John Smith Soccer Center Milford, MA 508-376-8708 Frozen Fruits Classic February 25 Doug Russell Ipswich, MA 508-356-4451 Worlds Biggest Disc Golf W/E May 5 & 6 **Todd Brodeur** Blue Hills, MA 508-376-8708 Maine State Championships June 24 JoAnn LaPointe Old Orchard Beach, ME

NEFA News makes the best effort to make these schedule listings accurate. However, we cannot be responsible for miscommunications and misprints. Please confirm the dates and locations prior to making plans and traveling.

Hickory Pond continued from page 9

Unscheduled:

event. First, the Bakers for providing the venue and the hospitality. Without their open-mindedness, a taste of luxury disc golf in New Hampshire would still be just a pipe dream. Also, an enormous thank you to my wife, Kathy, whose patience and support helped keep this 1st time T.D. on track and who, by setting up the lunch buffet, allowed me to play. Finally, thanks go to all the players who came and showed the public how stylish and fun our sport can be. By respecting the environment ("no cleats on the greens") and by truly acting as golfers, we can look forward to the tourney being an annual, if not a semi-annual, event. Nice job, folks! Thanks and come again.

In the "last but not least" department, a big "Thanks!" goes to Doug Russell. Those bushels of apples that appear at "Frisbee Central" at our Fall tournaments are courtesy of Russell family orchards. The NEFA News which magically appear in our mailboxes every couple months are the result of Doug's many hours of editing, compiling, and (ugh!) typing. Maybe if he could spend a bit more time practicing his putting, he would be better than merely 3rd place...a spot which he has owned for most of the year. Just kidding, Doug. We're lucky to have you. See you all at the "Fruits", and remember, — drive carefully—but putt even more carefully.

NEFA Year in Review continued from page 4

showed up for the Connecticut, Massachusetts, New Hampshire, and New England State Flying Disc Championships this year. The other disc sports saw in increase in participation, too. The summer of 1994 saw a second season of double disc court in Weston, Massachusetts. The pick-up games were played until dark and then the real fun began when the lights came on. Play abruptly ends when the lights go out, sometimes in the middle of a double touch situation! Many players tried accuracy, maximum time aloft (MTA), and discathon for the first time at the state tournaments. More people tried their hand at freestyle with the introduction of an amateur division at the New Hampshire State and New England Flying Disc Championships. Even some juniors got into the act, with Little John Affonso and Tommy Dyer putting on a fun show at the Rhode Island State Flying Disc Championships. Tommy also freestyled at the Connecticut State Flying Disc Championships with not-so-junior, first-time styler Lev Malakoff. Freestylers around New England traveled more often this year to gather for casual jams.

Where can NEFA do better in 1995? Although 1994 saw an increase in total membership, the number of current members renewing was lower than usual. NEFA loses too many members every year. This trend must be reversed. Do you realize for the \$10 membership fee you receive \$17 worth of material?! Where else can you get a bargain like this! Ten dollars is less than most people spend for *one* dinner, or for a movie ticket and popcorn, and that's for *one* evening, not one year. Please renew for '95.

For 1995 let's all keep the positive momentum going by encouraging former members to renew, enlisting new members, volunteering to help with various NEFA activities, trying out other disc sports (good cross-training for disc golf!), and seeking out more land for disc golf. See you in flight!